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Newsletter Number One:  2014
          Glade Store & Post Office ca, 1880  


   

Weather stalled the Glade Post Office/Stores return to Glade in December, 2013.  Several days of dry weather and sunshine are required to dry the soil adequately before the mover can proceed.  After the building is returned to Glade, much work will be required to refurbish it. 

According to the 2010 census, there are 53,364 Centenarians alive today, defined as people 100 years old.  Glade has the honor of claiming one of the oldest persons in the United States.  Please let me introduce you to Mrs. Cleva Williams Douglas, who was born in Glade and was recently featured in The Times of Northeast Benton County and the Arkansas Democrat-Gazette in recognition of her 106th birthday.  She was born on November 22, 1907 in a log cabin built by her father.  Not long after, Coin Harvey arrived in Rogers, AR to develop the Monte Ne resort.  Cleva was the fourth child.  Her sister, Clema, was born in 1909.
In 1912, the family moved to a larger farm near Knox Ferry on what was at that time the main road from Eureka Springs to Rogers.  People in Glade seldom traveled to town; even though in 1925 the town of Rogers built a new water and sewage treatment plant to assure no more typhoid epidemics.  Educational opportunities were limited, but in 1919, John Brown University was founded at Siloam Springs, AR.  When Cleva was 12, also in 1919, her father died leaving her mother to raise the family and manage the farm.  All family members worked in the fields.  Corn, beans, potatoes, and sorghum cane were cared for after her school day.  Times were tough and little did they know of the world beyond Glade, Arkansas. No insurance was available, and midwives presented the newborns. Doctors usually signed birth certificates after the fact, sometimes weeks or months later.
In 1924, at the age of 16, she married Harry Douglas.  She had completed the eighth grade and her mother could not afford to pay for boarding in Rogers for her to attend high school.  She repeated the eighth grade to increase her knowledge and during the months before marriage, she and three Coal Gap classmates crossed White River by boat and attended Normal School at LaRue, AR. She quit because her cousin Lucy Williams had to drop out to work, and she didn’t think it would look right to travel with males alone.  Despite her lack of formal training, she was blessed with a good mind, self-discipline and curiosity.  Cleva and Harry’s first child, Dean, was born in 1925.  In 1926, they moved to their own farm where Betty, Glenda, and Denver (Bill) completed the family. 

Times were tough!  10 percent interest rates were followed by the depression and years of drought during the thirties.  The longest dry season was 1936. Total crop failures occurred while cows sold at $14 a head.  Through a government program many were bought and slaughtered to prevent starvation.  One year the family had to borrow money just to pay the interest on the mortgage.  During those years, some Glade families moved to California in hope of a better life.  Times changed for Coin Harvey too!  In 1932 wealthy Coin Harvey ran for President and lost and today little remains of his Pyramids. 
Life was a struggle in the Ozarks, yet her faith sustained her.  No electricity, and few cars were around, but Glade’s Lost Bridge was completed and loomed 35 feet above White River.  Before the bridge could be completed on the east end, the county ran out of money; and the bridge sat, unapproachable, for 5 years.  Completed in 1934, it broke apart in 1943 when the White River rose 10 feet above the bridge and washed it away.  Cleva’s oldest son, Dean, saw the bridge buckle and collapse.  The next and last bridge to Eureka Springs was a low water bridge.  Not long after, World War II was a concern for many and in 1944, Dean, 18, was called to war.
To give men a chance to work, the government’s Works Progress Administration program (WPA), part of the New Deal, offered Benton County folks the chance to earn up to $12 a week on roadwork originating in 1935.  That same year, Pet and Carnation Milk Companies offered farmers a chance to sell milk to processing plants in Rogers, AR which provided them some carrying around money.  And, Lake Atalanta was constructed in 1936 as a WPA project.  The men of the community worked when and where they could. Carroll Electric Cooperative was established to bring electric power to the county in 1937, and Bates Memorial Hospital was the first modern hospital in Benton County. Electricity would change many lives in the Ozarks and connect them to a larger world.      

School consolidation had not yet occurred at Glade, and in 1944 Cleva’s family sold their White River farm and moved to Gateway, AR.  Cleva was determined that her children would get a chance to finish high school and beyond.  Change was coming in many areas of the Ozarks.  In 1945, the Rogers Municipal Airport opened with a sod runway.  In 1950, Sam Walton opened Walton’s Five and Dime store on the square in Bentonville, AR.  Television arrived in Northwest Arkansas in 1956.  In 1960, the Army Corps of Engineers began work on Beaver Dam and in 1962 the first Wal-Mart Store opened in Rogers, AR.  

People around the country began to notice the Ozarks and its beauty.   In 1963 the Pea Ridge National Military Park was established.  In 1980, Cleva Douglas became a widow, did not remarry, and adjusted to being alone.  Educational improvements continued in the area, and in 1995, the Northwest Arkansas Community College opened.  In 1999 Interstate 540 was completed to Interstate 40 near Alma, AR.  Transportation, education, and communication melded, bringing more opportunity to the Ozarks.
After raising their five children, Cleva and Harry raised three grandchildren.  Not until her 40’s did she learn to drive when her grandson agreed to teach her.  She drove her car into her 90’s and was always healthy and active, no medicine was needed.  Education was always important to Cleva.  Her daughters graduated college, one grandson is a Physician, another has a PhD, and her great grandchildren are in college.  
Always blessed with a vivid curiosity, she traveled to many states.  She went to Israel and five European countries.  She studied her family’s history, leaving her documentation for a niece.  Through her life she was very social; into her 90’s she was still preparing dinners and inviting guests. She remained active until age diminished her hearing and slowed her movements.  But if you should visit her today in the Red Rose Inn at Cassville, MO, she would greet you with a beautiful smile.

Our first general meeting of 2014 is January 26, at 3 pm at Lost Bridge Community room on Whitney Mountain.  We are delighted to have Mr. Jerry Nichols, a retired minister, a columnist and an active member of the Pea Ridge Historical Society as our speaker.  He can recall the days when By Golly roamed these hills with his wagon and goats.  Wait, there is more to learn about that man, so please plan to attend on that Sunday afternoon, and you will discover more Arkansas folklore.
Perhaps some of you noticed how lovely Coal Gap School was during the holiday season with the lights outlining the building and the giant wreath hanging over the front door.  For this colorful contribution to the Glade community, we can say thanks to Mr. & Mrs. Bob Billingsley.

In closing, a reminder that it is the first of the year and your 2014 membership is now due.  Your membership will include four newsletters and four Glade Community Historical Society meetings with area speakers passing on more history of our Glade community and your neighbors.  Please send your $25 tax deductable annual dues to Sam Reynolds, 20916 Slate Gap Rd., Garfield, Arkansas, 72732.  We sincerely appreciate your continue support; and will soon be doing everything in our power to have the Glade Post Office/Store on its new site next to the Coal Gap School on Slate Gap Rd.
